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  SERVING CLEOBURY COUNTRY JULY 2022  

Call me now to find out more
07966 

366505

Are you thinking about Equity Release?

I’m Stephanie

THE MEN’S SHED 
OPENS

It’s taken a long time, because 
it started as a patch of bare 
land. That was made available 
thanks to the generosity of the 
Robinson family. And when it 
opens its doors it will be a very 
well laid out and equipped 
workshop cum meeting place. 
   The big day is Saturday July 
2nd, tomorrow if you like, at 
11.00. We are fortunate to have 
Anna Turner, Lord Lieutenant 
of the County to perform the 
ceremony, along with Rector 
Ashley Buck. The Shed is on 
the Tenbury Road industrial 
estate, opposite the Freezer 
Centre 
  The amount of work put in by 
volunteers and generous 
p r o f e s s i o n a l s h a s b e e n 
tremendous. Now the drive to 
recruit members begins and 
the business of showing those 
not experienced in using tools 
and machinery how to do so 
safely. It will be a place the 
town can be proud of.

‘LETTERS THROUGH 
TIME’

This is a new play, written by 
Maria Credali, about the life of 
Simon Evans, the Cleobury 
poet. There was an early 
review of the work at Farlow 
Village Hall, featuring children 
from Farlow Primary, word 
perfect as they worked the 
story with Maria. Primary 
school youngsters speaking to 
an audience, many of whom 
they would not recognise, was 
a m i g h t y i m p r e s s i v e 
experience. At the end of the 
performance, there were very 
few dry eyes in the hall
   An imaginative story of a 
man who survived the 1914-18 
World War, when he was 
gassed and almost lost a leg. 
Back here his determination 
showed as he worked as a 
postman and developed a 
writing style that saw him 
featured on BBC Radio. See 
and hear on Saturday morning 
July 16th, at the Festival at the 
Edge in Hopton Court.

BRUCE WEBSTER
Bruce’s passing early in May 
was no surprise, but what 
shocked and worried his 
friends was the lack of a will or 
funeral arrangements. He had 
been hurried away to hospital, 
but no one was sure exactly 
where. It emerged that he had 
been taken to Redditch and 
from there we heard the 
funeral would be minimal; no 
more than 12 mourners.

  On June 22nd ten people 
gathered at the Wyre Forest 
Cremator ium, four f rom 
Cleobury, six from his home 
town of Brentwood. Lay 
preacher Chris Boylan, an old 
friend, conducted a simple 
service with great feeling and 
s p o k e o f t h e m a n w i t h 
affection and knowledge. 
Roger Castleton then read a 
tribute before the curtain was 
closed and we said a silent 
goodbye. A simple service, but 
one that generated great 
warmth for a fine human 
being.
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Victoria Allen 
Funeral Services 

 
 

An Independent Family Business offering a  
Personal and Professional Service  

 
Over 25 years’ Experience 

 
Competitively Priced 

 
Private Chapel of Rest 

 
Golden Charter Pre-Paid Funeral Plans 

 
Covering All Areas 

 
Home Visits Available 

 
 

01584 879035 
24 Hour Service 

 
 
 

8 Charlton Rise, Ludlow, Shropshire, SY8 1ND 
www.vallenfuneralsludlow.co.uk 

Email: vafs@btinternet.com 
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Millie, a star at the Festival.
See Page 15.

Homelands. It’s well named.
See Page 29.

2,500 kilometres in memory of  
dad.  See Page 37.
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Call now for a Free Quotation! 

CHELMARSH FETE
Saturday July 9th sees the 
41st fete at Chelmarsh, 
which tells you they know 
how to please the customers. 
It’s a traditional village Fete, 
with coconut shy, Morris 
Dancers, pig roast, and lots 
of stalls – cakes, plants, 
books , white e lephant , 
tombolas, games of skill, 
raffle, and more! New this 
y e a r a r e a S c a r e c r o w 
Competition, a Gin Bar, and 
a Craft Village to showcase 
local skills and products.
   Entertainment throughout 
the afternoon with ukulele 
band, dancers, clown and 
juggler. Excellent home-
made teas in the Hall. Free 
parking and well signposted. 
Adult admission halved this 
year, to £1, children under 16 
free
At School Lane, Chelmarsh, 
near Bridgnorth, WV16 6BA
2.00 till 5.00, July 9th.
Further information: website 
www.chelmarshparishhall.co

.uk Or Geoff Price  01746 
862104

MUSIC FOR 
UKRAINE

The Support Ukraine concert 
w a s o r g a n i s e d i n S t 
Laurance’s church in Ludlow 
in May, when £5,000 was 
raised for humanitarian aid. 
   Older residents of 
Cleobury will remember 
David Gaukroger and the tea 
room he and Alison ran in 
the front room of their High 
Street home, with his grand 
piano the dominant part of 
the setting. He set Simon 
Armitage’s new war poem 
‘Resistance’ for the occasion 
a n d a c c o m p a n i e d t h e 
so lo is ts , who inc luded 
Vassily Savenko, who sang 
the Ukrainian nat ional 
anthem before their game 
against Scotland.
   David has been voted in as 
chairman of the Ludlow 
Liberal Democrats, who once 
b o a s t e d a n a c t i v e 
m e m b e r s h i p h e r e i n 

C l e o b u r y . H e w a s 
approached by a newcomer 
to Cleobury, who wanted “to 
get things moving” so you 
will find a reminder of early 
LibDem Days elsewhere in 
this issue. Maybe interesting 
times are coming….

WELCOME BACK, 
NORMAL

A very welcome envelope hit 
the doormat on June 7th. It was 
from Sonia Pearsall, notifying 
us that Doddington Village 
Hall was open again and that 
the long running Bingo Nights 
and Whist Drives would be 
part of the programme.
   Two neatly typed pages of 
dates, times and events, just 
the information we need to 
help compose the Social 
Calendar. Such a welcome 
change from some of the messy  
attempts at design that simply 
waste the editor’s time as he 
extracts the information from 
the verbal excess. (End of 
moan).

SILLY BIT 
Never trust an atom - they 

make everything up. 
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JOYCE WAKEMAN
At the age of 90 in Worcester 
Royal Hospital after a short 
illness, Joyce passed away on 
May 8th with her family 
present. She will be sadly 
missed by her sons David and 
Andrew, daughter- in- law 
Sharon and grandchildren Nina 
and Cassie.
   She was born into a farming 
family at Stottesdon and 
moved with them to Lower 
Bransley Farm. After marrying 
Tom Wakeman she moved to 
Cleobury Mortimer where she 
raised her family. A keen and 
knowledgeable gardener, a 
m e m b e r o f C l e o b u r y 
Horticultural Society and for 
many years the Alpine Garden 
Society, she created and tended 
her garden for 55 years, 
opening it as part of the 
Cleobury Mortimer garden 
trail.
   With rare and unusual plants 
the garden is open this year in 
her memory.
David Wakeman

PIANIST REQUIRED 
For the New Notes Singers, a 
local Community Choir from 
Cleobury, Tenbury, Clee Hill 
and surrounding areas.
  Meetings on Thursday 
afternoons from 2.30 to 4.00 in  
the Community Rooms in Clee 

H i l l Vi l l a g e a r e a l w a y s 
enjoyable and light-hearted.
  If you would like further 
details contact Barbara on 
0 7 8 0 1 9 2 4 0 3 5 o r e m a i l  
bhall1604@gmail.com
   Singers are always very 
welcome to come along and 
join in.

FAR FOREST 
COUNTRY SHOW

How good to see this popular 
show back and looking very 
promising. August 13/14th is 
t h e w e e k e n d a n d t h e 
attractions will include a 
Vintage Circus, Quack Pac, 
Zennor’s Dancers, Fun Dog 
Show, Craft Fair, Classic 
Vehicles, loads of trans for the 
children, from  the Fun Bus to 
Tractor Rides. 
   The range of music is 
amazing, with nine artists or 
b a n d s d u e t o e n t e r t a i n , 
including Cleobury Brass. And 
if gardening is your thing, the 
horticultural show is always 
good, with the addition this 
year of recognised speakers on 
the Home and Garden Stage to 
offer tales and tips.
   This is one of the best shows 
in the area and it’s just up the 
road a bit at Far Forest. If you 
want more information, look in 
at www.farforestshow.co.uk

CLOWS TOP 
GARDENING CLUB

On July 27th we will be visiting 
Badge Court Garden. This is a 
T u d o r m a n s i o n w i t h 
connections to the Gunpowder 
Plot. The two and a half acre 
garden is divided into a series 
of uniquely different areas and 
contains specimen trees, over 
80 varieties of roses and 
clematis and much more. Badge 
Court is near Elmbridge, 
Droitwich. More details are 
available from the yellow book 
or the internet. To book for this 
trip, contact Elva on 01299 
832288. Meet at 6.30pm at the 
Village Hall to share cars.
Judith Lawson

RHYME TIME
This excellent facility to present 
stories, rhymes and books to 
children up to the age of five is 
back at the library on Love 
Lane. Vicky Honeybourne is 
the gentle power behind the 
revival, with a big attendance 
at the May relaunch
   The next meeting is on 
Thursday the 14th of this 
month, from 2.30 to 3.00 and 
it’s all free. You just turn up 
with Junior and join in. It’s part 
of reviving library based 
events, with more to come.
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THE LIBERAL PARTY 
IN CLEOBURY - A 
SHORT HISTORY

Just under 50 years ago (I was a 
very young man then) inspired 
by a charismatic parliamentary 
candidate, Eric Robinson, we 
formed a branch of the party, 
made up mostly of people in the 
professions, small business 
owners and farmers. Eric 
established the Liberal party as 
the natural opposition to the 
Tories in the constituency but 
we never came close to taking 
the seat. We had identified Anne 
Oldroyd, then the vicar’s wife, 
as a candidate in the 1976 
district council elections but our 
plans were in disarray when her 
husband, Colin, was offered the 
post of Rector in Ledbury.  I 
reluctantly agreed to stand in 
Anne’s place but threw myself 
into campaigning and managed 
to secure second place in the 
two seat ward.
   Being one of four Liberals on a 
40-member council meant that 
one’s impact on policy was 
limited but I worked hard at 
communicating with the people 
o f C l e o b u r y, c a n v a s s i n g 
regularly (not just at election 
time), delivering Focus leaflets 
that informed the town and 
securing small initiatives such 

as the collaboration between 
council and residents that 
produced the car park area in 
College Close.  I tried as often as 
possible to welcome new people 
to the town.  One rather grand 
retiree who had come to live 
closer to her family said that 
Cleobury was a lovely town but, 
“I have never lived so close to 
council houses before.” I think 
she survived!
   I served from 1976 to 1983 and 
left the town in 1995.  One of my 
few sadnesses was knowing that 
my dear mother-in-law, Barbara 
R o w l a n d , w h o s e r v e d a s 
secretary of the branch from its 
inception, died just months 
before the party’s triumph in 
2001, when Matthew Green won 
t h e s e a t f o r t h e L i b e r a l 
Democrats.
   Campaigning in the 70s and 
80s brought a friendly rivalry 
between ourselves and the 
conservatives, with South 
Shropshire a sea of blue and 
many, though fewer, orange 
posters. Some houses in the 
town sported both colours; 
husband and wife being of 
different persuasions. Our most 
embarrassing moment was 
finding, after a successful Friday 
night barn dance in the Parish 
Hall, that one of the lavatories 
was broken. The following night 

was a Conservative Dance, 
somewhat marred by stewards 
having to monitor the use of the 
remaining toilet as men and 
women had to share it. 
David Gaukroger

MET AT THE MARKET

 What is it? It’s a Wake Up Shower 
Foamer, hand made by Tegan Haley 

at Soaperstition.
I b o u g h t t h i s f r o m t h e 
Soaperstition stall at the Farmrs’ 
Market, intrigued by the shape 
and the careful packaging and 
labelling it came with. That’s 
one of the strong features at that 
monthly gathering - the people 
selling will talk about their 
p r o d u c t s w i t h c a r e a n d 
authority.
   My Foamer cost me £2.00 and 
lasted for just two morning 
showers, but the blend of May 
Chang and Grapefruit Essential 
O i l o n m y s k i n w a s 
invigorating. Well worth £2.00.
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THE BEACON 

Members of the Royal British 
Legion gather under the beacon’s  
glow after the lighting ceremony.

The lighting of the town’s 
beacon at a few minutes after 
9.30 drew a crowd to the sports 
field, where families had been 
gathering and children playing.
   The beacon did look well, 
with horseshoes used to form 
the basket and mounted on a 
steel pole painted silver to 
match the rest of a good job by 
Greg Dare and Brett Webster.
   Apparently there was some 
de lay because the Town 
Council wanted the Royal 
British Legion to watch over 
the occasion, which was a 
decent and modest gesture. 
There was another beacon just 
a short distance up the Ludlow 
Road, where John Barnes made 

his own loyal gestures to Her 
Majesty, and we hear that there 
was a grand affair in Ludlow. A 
very effective gesture by all 
concerned and congratulations 
to all those responsible for the 
town’s ceremony.

MEMORIES OF 
DODDINGTON

With its smart, new easy to use 
access path making the climb 
to the entrance at St John’s 
church much less demanding, 
support for their invitation to 
show or record memories was 
a great success. I looked in on 
June 5th, when the Yapp family  
were enjoying tea and cakes 
after looking through a range 
of memorabilia.

   For me, the

   For me, a copy of the Daily 
Te l e g r a p h re p o r t i n g t h e 
coronation of Her Majesty in 
June 1953 was the outstanding 
reminder of her long reign. The 
pictured very young Charles 
and Anne simply confirmed 
the fact.
   The whole body of the church 
was given over to the display 
of papers, magazines, family 
and official photos and the 
minutiae of life over the past 70 

years. Recordings made in both 
recent times and years ago 
were played on what seemed 
to be a loop provided another 
source of information, but at a 
volume that did not prevent 
discussion.

   It was no surprise that the 
Gibb family were very much 
involved , Ce l ia gree t ing 
visitors while husband Ewan 
was back at base printing more 
leaflets for the visitors. The 
obvious question to ask was 
‘What will happen to all these 
records in the future?’. It’s 
l ike ly tha t they wi l l be 
produced in a commemorative 
booklet, with the originals 
obviously back with their 
owners. 
   This was a clever way to get 
history out of the cupboards 
and in a place to be seen.       JR
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JAZZ AT THE HATCH
I’ve enthused about Remi 
Harris’s guitar playing on 
these pages before. But in 
June I was introduced to 
a n o t h e r a s p e c t o f h i s 
considerable talent.
   John Hands and Suzanne 
France love this man’s music 
as much as I do and asked if 
I’d been to The Hatch, where 
he plays very personal jazz 
a n d b l u e s t o a s m a l l 
audience. I’d not heard of 
the place, but it sounded 
right up my musical street 
and in June John and 
Suzanne collected me and 
took me down a tortuous set 
of back lanes through Frith 
Common to the family farm. 
You can tell it’s the right 
place by the sign at the 
entrance; instead of offering 
eggs at a special price, it’s 
Live Jazz. Yardbird Arts is 
the name of the business run 
by Remi and wife Dani.
   It’s £15 for the evening and 
you can buy bottles of beer 
or a wine. The catering 
didn’t run to anything 
cooked on the night we 

called, but a recent bulletin 
advises that Dani has a new 
cooker coming and food will 
be back at their gigs by the 
time you read this.
   The Hatch is a big hut, a 
shed if you prefer, with 
tables and chairs set out in 
cafe style, while at the end is 
the playing area. You’ll 
gather that this is no formal 
music venue, you’re invited 
into a family’s large music 
room, where you can chat to 
the musicians and applaud 
some great playing skills.
   Jazz was the evening’s 
theme and I’ll admit I didn’t 
recognise every tune as the 
trio chimed in, following 
whoever was leading the 
piece. Remi is host and so 
you expect him to dominate, 
but he’s very modest and 
does not try to hog the 
limelight. It’s jazz in the 
traditional polite form, each 
member of the trio playing a 
s o l o a s t h e y p r o g r e s s 
through the tune and the 
other two hesitating and 
n o d d i n g i n 
acknowledgement of what 

they’ve just heard and the 
audience applauding that 
section of the performance.
   Remi is an outstanding 
guitarist, able to move from 
one style to another with 
consummate ease according 
to tune. On double bass, Tom 
Moore completely held his 
own, not in the usual role of 
the bass player, but he can 
take a tune and improvise 
around it, with his fellow 
m u s i c i a n s p r o v i d i n g 
accompaniment and joining 
w i t h t h e a u d i e n c e i n 
applauding. Nick Dewhurst 
is described as the trumpet 
player, but provided drum 
work, plus trombone and a 
backing guitar in support of 
Remi on occasions. One very 
versatile musician.
   I shall go to The Hatch 
again when I get the chance, 
simply because it’s such a 
relaxed setting and the 
music will be to my widely 
r a n g i n g t a s t e I n t h e 
meantime, Remi will be 
playing at a Freddie King 
Night at Clows Top Victory 
Hall on the 15th this month. 
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MIKE AND SHELLEY ROBERTS 
Haulage Contractors 

Supplier of Aggregate and Asphalt products 
12 Lacon Close, Cleobury Mortimer DY14 8EF

07860 669350       07966 045012 

Certass Approved Installer
Local Tradesman Based in Highley

ashban94@hotmail.com
Ash: 07817 785245
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CLEOBURY FESTIVAL
The Weather Gods were not in a 
good mood on the morning of 
June 4th. It was overcast, colder 
than comfortable and not 
looking good for the town’s big 
open air event. But as the 10.30 
opening time approached, there 
was a steady stream of visitors 
heading up Love Lane.
   The fire engine was a natural 
for the children, but we didn’t 
hear the siren once - deaf old 
a g e o r w e l l b e h a v e d 
youngsters?

   In the main ring GKY Dance 
drew a good crowd and much 
applause as they showed off the 
discipline that is essential to a 
good show. The younger girls 
got great support from proud 
parents - thoroughly deserved.

The Pembleton Motor Company’s 
four wheeler looks good.

If you mention the car factory in 
Bayton to newcomers, they look 
at you as if you’ve got a screw 
loose. Not so. This venture by 
Guy Gregory and father Phil is 
a small but serious operation 
with a good reputation. Hand 
built to order - a rural industry.

   Tina Hobin was quite a star in 
the main ring, performing the 
belly dance for which she’s 
famous and then leading the 
spectators in their version, with 
lots of laughs.
   This woman, who is a few 
years over 21, is quite a nutcase. 
She was seen at a barbecue at 
L a k e s i d e , s h o w i n g a 
neighbour’s child how to roll 
down a grassy hill. Not quite 
what you expect from a lady 
with adult children.
   One weakness in the 
presentation of the Festival was 
a lack of clear signing on the 
site. The fact that councillors 
were greeting arrivals and 
explaining what was where 
does suggest a lack of thought, 
and one A4 size sheet at the 
Lacon Childe School entrance 
was simply inadequate. Which 
was a pity, because there was a 
lot to see there, like the story 
telling in what I call the Music 
Room. Curiosity drew me in 

and the way visitors and 
children were greeted by Andy
and the youngsters’ attention 
held was a real eye-opener.

Story teller Andy holding his 
audience’s attention. The young 
lady listening is Millie, whose 
photo is on Page 3. She really 

impressed with her knowledge.

I did like these wooden lantern 
shades for decorating indoors or 

out. Jan Jones can tell you more at 
the  Farmers’ Market.

   It was a good day, with lots to 
see and enjoy and lessons 
learned to make future Festivals 
even better. Well done, all those 
involved.
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Whether you’re looking for dental implants to replace missing teeth, invisible braces for a straighter smile, boosting 

free access to our dentists’ surgeries
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CLEOBURY YOUTH 
PARTNERSHIP

The Festival on June 4th was 
an opportunity for Youth 
Groups to work together and 
bring their activities to the 
w i d e r p u b l i c . O u r n e w 
information leaflets were 
widely distributed, I took 
some round the field and 
thrust them into any group of 
parents and children with 
considerable interest prefaced 
by ‘ Oh I didn’t know about’ 
so hopefully in the next few 
months our groups will see 
some return. I have put some 
spares in both schools and 
Cleobury Country.
   Many thanks to the Scouts 
for the tables and benches and 
the Guides for the loan of a 
tent,  especially Garry as chief 
tent putter up/down. The 
weather was lovely from 
4.30pm!!!
  Katherine Garnier the Deputy 
Lord Lieutenant of Shropshire 
visited us and was impressed 
with our range of activities for 
the area.  There are a number 
of Queens Awards for the 
Voluntary sector which we 
n e e d t o g i v e s e r i o u s 
consideration to as without the 
volunteers in this area there 
would be little for our young.

   All our Groups are in need of 
more help at different levels of 
skills, I realise life currently is 
pressurised but our youth are 
our future and deserve our 
help. Please contact me on 
0 1 2 9 9 2 7 1 1 8 6 o r 
Madge.shineton@gmail.com 
and I will give you the group’s 
contact details which you are 
interested in or pick up one of 
our information leaflets which 
has all the contact details of 
the individual groups.
   The Scouts have invited us to 
the Scout Hut for our next 
meeting on Wednesday July 
13th at 10 am all are welcome.
Madge Shineton, Vice Chair 
Youth Partnership.

FARLOW AND 
ORETON DOG SHOW
T h e r e m a r k a b l e M a i s i e 
Harman, who started this 
show three years ago when 
she was just nine years old, 
decided to have another this 
year. After all, she’s now 
twelve years old, time was 
slipping by and we were out 
of lockdown. 
  It was in the village hall and 
there were 40 dogs on show. 
But not Maisie’s own, because 
he tends to bark in canine 
company. Maisie got the 
family and other volunteers 
together to look after the 

catering and other dog show 
matters. At the end of a busy 
day the takings were counted 
a n d t h e p r o f i t w a s a n 
impressive £1,177, to be 
divided between the charities 
Young Lives vs. Cancer and 
the Midland Air Ambulance.
   Maisie and family would like 
to thank all who helped, came 
a l o n g t o v i s i t a n d t h e 
sponsors. And Grannie Fay 
would like to congratulate this 
very bright young lady.

FROM THE 
BANDROOM

A busy June, with fetes and a 
wedding and now into July, 
with Pershore Midsummer 
Brass, a proper banding day 
out for both players and 
listeners, one of our favourites.
  We will perform at the 
Ironbridge Brass Festival on 
July 9th, raising money for the 
Severn Hospice and always 
well attended by local bands 
a n d a l a r g e a u d i e n c e 
throughout the day.  
   The last fete of the summer 
in our calendar will be at Neen 
Savage on Saturday 16th. We 
really enjoy playing at these 
local events.
   All the above events are 
either free or pay on the day – 
so if you fancy a last minute 
day out…..Katie Griffiths
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CLEOBURY MORTIMER CARPETS

Supplying and Fitting of:-
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ReƟrement Planning
Family & Business ProtecƟon

Wealth Management
Investments & Savings

Grainger Jones your local financial adviser
Grainger lives in Cleobury MorƟmer giving the residents 

and surrounding areas a dependable financial planning service.

An iniƟal consultaƟon is available at no charge
To book an appointment or just have a chat, please contact Grainger below.

   tel: 07974 100089      email: grainger@meridenfp.co.uk           website: www.meridenfp.co.uk

JUBILEE DINING AT
DODDINGTON

The residents of Doddington 
Heights Park had planned a 
street party for 80 with picnic 
boxes delivered to the doors of 
the 20 or so people who were 
unable to attend. Bunting was 
erected along the length of the 
street and tables and chairs 
were requisitioned from house 
to house. It was the first 
opportunity for many years for 
everyone to get together and an 
a f t e r n o o n o f m u s i c a n d 
entertainment was planned.
   When Sunday dawned, cold 
and grey, Plan B came into 
operation and the whole event 
was moved to The Parish Hall. 
A team of volunteers rehung 
the bunting and laid the tables 
with red and blue cloths and 
union jack flags. It looked a 
picture!
   Entertainment was provided 
by Dave and Julie from the 
estate and the whole afternoon 
was filled with music, laughter 
and song - and even some 
dancing!. There were delicious 
picnic boxes, quiz prizes, raffle 
prizes and two amazing jubilee 
c a k e s b a k e d b y A n d re a , 
a n o t h e r o f o u r t a l e n t e d 
residents. We have to thank 
Hopton Wafers Parish Council 
and the site owners  Mr and 
Mrs Lunnon for their generous 

donations towards the cost 
which enabled us to celebrate 
the 70 wonderful years of 
Queen Elizabeth's reign in 
style!                    Sylvia Cameron

THE BORDERS 
CLASSIC BIKE SHOW

Early notice that this popular 
event will be on Sunday, 
September 11th, at its long 
established home in Lacon 
Childe School. It’s run by the 
Parent Teacher Association, 
with Tracy Johnson in the chair.
Her children will have moved 
on from Lacon Childe this 
autumn, so Tracy won’t be in 
charge in future; she’s done a 
great job, taking on something 
she’d never done before and 
applying cool common sense. 
   The Show will be open from 
10.00 until 4.00, the halls and 
playground will be full of bikes 
from the 1930s to fairly modern 
and at 1.00 some racing models 
w i l l b e s t a r t e d u p . E a r 
defenders recommended! All 
proceeds go to providing for 
the children’s education.

A LITTLE MORE 
FROM THE 

BANDROOM
Some of you have commented 
o n o u r T u e s d a y n i g h t 
rehearsals, as we have the 
windows to the Parish Hall 
open. I hope it brings some nice 

tunes on the summer evening 
breeze as we compete with the 
bell ringers! Cleobury has a bit 
of everything, doesn’t it?
Katie Griffiths

BEWDLEY FESTIVAL
We are happy to report that 
leaflets detailing the Festival 
programme will be distributed 
with this issue at our out-of-
town collection points. It will 
remind you what a range of 
talent will be appearing at the 
Festival in October.

BURGLARIES
Sadly, we have to report news 
of two burglaries in the town in 
recent weeks, both in the main 
street. In one instance the front 
door had been left unlocked, 
which you just shouldn’t do in 
the 21st century. You could 
once; I know because I used to 
leave mine unlocked when 
shopping, but times have taken 
a definite turn for the worse in 
that respect.
   One report suggested that the 
C C T V c a m e r a s w e r e n ’ t 
working. I do hope that’s the 
rumour machine at work and 
not the truth.

SILLY BIT 
Sign outside a Los Angeles 

pizza bar: 
TODAY’S SPECIAL 

ONE PIZZA FOR THE PRICE OF 
TWO. 

YOUR SECOND PIZZA IS FREE!
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Stepping Out! Who’s Walking, When and Where.

ROCK 
PATHFINDERS

Free guided walks along their 
l o c a l f o o t p a t h s a n d 
bridleways, taking two to 
three hours off the roads and 
into the countryside
   Thursday July 7th: 10.00am 
start from Pembroke House, 
Cross Street, Tenbury Wells. 
WR15 8EQ
   Thursday July  21st: 
10.00am start from Droitwich 
Gateway Car Park, Hanbury 
Road A4090, Droitwich  WR9 
7DU
   F u r t h e r d e t a i l s : 
www.rockpathfinders.uk  or  
Alan on 01299 400304

THE FOOTPATH 
ASSOCIATION

Last month 20 people enjoyed 
the Walking for Health trip to 
Arley. We met at the car park 
near the footbridge and 
crossed the River Severn. 
Following a route up the road 
out of the village, through an 
old orchard and a wood until 
we reached the grounds of the 
Arboretum. Refreshments 
were available at the cafe. The 
return journey took us down 
hill to the river where the 
ducks were being fed so were 
rather vociferous. The next 

away day is on July 13th to 
The Wyre Forest. Please meet 
at the Love Lane carpark at 
9.50am if you wish to join us. 
There is also a local WfH 
walk on July 27th starting at 
10.00am outside the Market 
Hall.
   Sunday June 5th was the 
C M FA P a r i s h Wa l k i n 
celebration of the Platinum 
Jubilee. Eight people met for 
the walk based on The 
Dinmore Dally. Fortunately 
the heavy overnight rain had 
stopped but the paths were 
rather muddy and the crops 
very wet. Despite the forecast 
the rain held off and we 
enjoyed a five mile walk 
which even included a rather 
watery view of Clee Hill. The 
Parish Walk on Sunday July 
3rd will start in Milson. 
Meeting opposite Milson 
Church where parking is 
possible.
The work parties are in full 

swing with clearance work as 
a high priority. The brambles, 
net t les and this t les are 
rampant at this time of year 
but there is always time to 
install dog gates and repair 
rotten stiles. It’s amazing how 
much everyone can help keep 
the footpaths clear. Just pack 
some secateurs along with the 

water bottles and lunch in the 
rucksack.

Foxgloves, llamas and Aston 
Martins were among the 
sights to be seen on the Social 
Walk on June 25th. Starting at 
The Hampstall Inn at Astley 
Burf near Stourport. The walk 
also included the remains of a 
castle and a hidden waterfall. 
I t ’ s a m a z i n g t h e o d d 
combination of sights a 
walker can experience in this 
part of the world.
  One of my favourite walks 
around Cleobury is the Rea 
Valley Amble (Walk 18). 
Whatever the time of year this 
walk shows our River Rea at 
i ts best . The variety of 
changing flora and fauna give 
each season a di fferent 
appeal. Having recently 
hopefully recovered from 
Covid I am very conscious 
t h a n t h e r e a r e p e o p l e 
suffering from long Covid. 
This nasty virus has afflicted 
many of us in different ways. 
Our support is probably the 
best help we can give . 
Hopefully time and our 
beautiful countryside will aid 
their recovery. 
CMFA activities are on our 
website www.cmfa.co.uk and 
also on Facebook. Veronica
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UPVC Fascias & Guttering
UPVC Windows, Doors & 

Conservatories
General Home Improvements

Free No Obligation quote.  FENSA registered company with years of experience

Re roofing & general building 
work
Replacement Glass
Patio Jet Washing

Call Mike on: 01886 812250 or mobile: 07814 577739
Www.skellernsdoorsandwindows.co.uk
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July in the Wyre Forest                                                                 Linda Iles

When we’re halfway through the year it’s 
good to look back and see how it’s gone so 
far. I’m pleased to say that nearly all the 
natural milestones of the year that I look 
forward to have arrived successfully.
   In May I scanned the grassy verges and 
found the upright sword leaves of the Lilies 
of the Valley, followed by their secretive but 
beautifully-fragrant flowers. The Swallows 
and House Martens arrived, but maybe in 
smaller numbers, and none of them chose to 
nest at our farm. Last month, however, we 
hosted at least two pairs of Redstarts in our 
nest boxes, we heard Cuckoos (thank 
goodness for that!) and the Pearl-bordered 
Fritillaries flew along the forest rides. I’m not 
sure all is well but I can only hope that the 
status of our wildlife can be helped back 
from ‘hanging on’ to ‘on the road back to full 
health’.

The Noble Chafer beetle, captured by the lens 
of Rosemary Winnall.

   There’s one insect that I’ve never seen 
around our orchards but I have evidence that 
it does live here. Classed as ‘rare’ for over a 
century, the Noble Chafer beetle is a big chap 

like its distant relative, the Cockchafer or 
‘May bug’. It is up to 20mm long and an 
attractive metallic green, so you’d think that 
I might have noticed it, but the reason it’s so 
seldom seen is not only because it is so rare. 
Its lifestyle is somewhat peculiar: The female 
lays her eggs in the mouldering wood of old, 
decaying fruit trees, where the larvae hatch 
and feed for two to three years. There they 
grow, in the almost total darkness of hollow 
trunks and boughs, leaving behind their 
droppings or ‘frass’ like little brown crumbs. 
Discerning naturalists use teaspoons tied to 
canes to reach into tree cavities and 
rummage for the tell-tale frass, and I have 
witnessed this investigation and the 
evidence it provides! The exciting part of the 
Noble Chafer’s life comes when the adults 
emerge in early summer and fly off to feed 
on umbellifers such as Hogweed and the 
panicles of Elder or Meadow Sweet. Of 
course they must also find a mate, and then 
the lifecycle begins all over again, and the 
adults die after their four to six weeks of 
sunshine and love.
The old cherry orchards of the Wyre Forest 
and its surrounds are becoming fewer and 
fewer. We’ve  kept our original trees, now 
about 100 years old, as long as possible, 
prolonging their lives with regenerative 
pruning. We’ve also replanted old cherry 
varieties in the gaps but in 18 years we 
haven’t had a good cherry harvest, being too 
slow to beat the pigeons and Mistle Thrushes 
to the fruit. I suppose it’s heartening to know 
that we’re providing habitat for future 
generations of Noble Chafer, and maybe 
they’ll thank us by letting us see them one 
day!

Linda Iles
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BILL’S QUALITY METALWORK 
5 GREENFIELD ROAD, CRAVEN ARMS, SY7 9QU 

Manufacturing Made to Measure Gates and Railings 
~Balconies and Staircases, Handrails, Carports, 

Structural Steelwork and Mobile Welding Service. 
Phone Bill on 07973 248 016 or 01588 673 914 

Office for a free quote
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Philip Dunne’s 
Letter from Westminster

Sewage pollution
Last month I opened a Backbench Business 
debate in the House of Commons on the 
government’s Strategic Policy Statement to 
Ofwat.
   Despite the dry title, this is an incredibly 

important issue for all of us who care about 
the ecological health of our rivers and 
waterways – as the Strategic Policy Statement 
is the primary mechanism through which the 
Government influence the water regulator, 
Ofwat, to refocus priorities for capital 
expenditure by the water companies in 
England for the next five-year pricing period, 
from 2025 to 2029.

   Since privatisation, Ofwat’s remit has 
focussed mostly on ensuring supply of quality 
drinking water while keeping down 
household bills, with much less regard to 
investment in water quality. But given 
Ofwat’s unique position as the economic 
regulator, its approval is required for all 
capital investment. So I have been pushing for 
Ofwat's focus to be not only on household 
bills and water supply, but also on the 
environmental impact that water companies 
have.

   With the rising cost of living, none of us 
wishes to see bills rising sharply, but equally, 
if water rates are set so low as to preclude 
necessary capital investment in water 
treatment, we will simply kick the can down 
the road for another five years and the 
problem of sewage discharges into our rivers 
will be harder to solve and more expensive to 
fix. It is clear from both public campaigning 
and surveys undertaken by water companies 
themselves that consumers rightly really care 
about protecting the health of our rivers.

   There is also a great deal of political 
consensus behind this issue. Since launching 
my Private Members Bill to clean up our 
rivers over two years ago, I have worked with 
politicians from all sides of the House of 
Commons to garner support for change. That 

being said, I had to call out recently some 
attempts to use this issue for party political 
posturing ahead of local elections – this issue 
is too important to disrupt the overwhelming 
consensus we have created by campaigning 
on a cross party basis.
   In fairness to water companies, there is no 

quick fix for six decades of underinvestment 
in water infrastructure – despite the posturing 
some party political campaigners continue to 
make. Water companies are also not solely 
responsible. For example, when new houses 
are built, developers do not have to pay 
towards the cost of water and waste water 
infrastructure. Agricultural runoff is also a 
significant issue.
   Even when water companies do come up 

with plans to improve sewerage, it takes years 
to build significant new infrastructure, even 
after completing lengthy planning processes.

   Last month I visited the largest water 
treatment infrastructure project in the UK – 
the Tideway Tunnel project – 25km of new 
sewers under London, which will remove 
almost 40 million tonnes of sewage currently 
discharged legally each year into the Thames. 
This transformative project is being delivered 
at a cost of only around £20 per annum per 
household. But it illustrates well both the high 
cost, £4.9billion, and the length of time 
involved in delivering a transformational 
project to improve water quality - 11 years 
from securing planning to becoming 
operational.
   So a long term solution for whole river 
catchments requires long term campaigning, 
and I shall be keeping up the pressure. Later 
this month I am hosting a public meeting in 
Ludlow with Severn Trent Water about efforts 
to clean up the River Teme from Knighton to 
Ludlow, where real local progress is 
underway.

Philip Dunne
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Bayton Church of England Primary School 
 

 - Be the best you can be, as a child of God -  

                       
Rated “Outstanding” in our latest SIAMs inspection (March 2018)

– – – – – – – –
 

“We offer an alternative and unique Primary 

come and visit us.”

–

Type to enter text



Cleobury Clarion July 2022 Page 27

01299 271 680
36 High Street  Cleobury Mortimer  near Kidderminster

Worcestershire DY14 8DQ

Retailers for Sanderson, Harlequin, Monkwell

Crowson and many more...

Masquerade

Soft furnishing and 
Interior Design Services

Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News

CLEOBURY W.I.
We were happy to welcome 
Liz Smurthwaite to our June 
meeting, our ex-treasurer, 
longstanding member of WI 
and an accomplished artist. 
She displayed examples of her 
drawings and guided us 
through the different stages of 
pencil drawing. Although the 
session was about drawing the 
leaves we’d been asked to 
bring, few appreciated how 
much fine detail would be 
required. The meeting was 
well attended and there were 
moments when the room was 
unusually quiet as everyone 
focused on the task in hand! 
  Fran kindly talked about the 
Shropshire Federation AGM 
that she attended and how 
interesting the experience had 
been. After the singing of 
J e r u s a l e m , t h e r e w e r e 
speeches, the presentation of 
o u r C e n t e n a r y B i r t h d a y 
Certificate and a decent lunch.
  Judy thanked members who 
helped on the stand at the 
Cleobury Festival. Special 
thanks go to Clare for putting 
together a wonderful display 
of memorabilia from the time 
of the Queen’s coronation to 
date. This attracted a lot of 
interest.
   Projects for our centenary are 
on-going. Squares members 

have been sewing are almost 
ready to be assembled into a 
celebratory tablecloth. The 
garden outside church has 
flowers emerging.
   Organisers of the Men’s Shed 
have expressed gratitude for 
our contribution from fund-
raising and have invited us to 
attend their official opening on 
July 2nd.
   Details of other visits and 
events will be included in the 
next copy of the Clarion.

For further information 
contact Clare 01299 271905 or 
Judy 01299 270983 or email 
judysant10@gmail.com 
Val Sniadowski

A THEATRICAL 
TREAT

Yazmina Reza’s play “Art”
debuted 30 years ago, but 
remains a favourite with both 
actors and audiences . A 
headliner at London’s West 
End for no less than eight 
years, it attracted Albert 
Finney, Tom Courtenay and 
Ken Stott. It ran for 600 
performances on Broadway 
and won a Tony award for Best 
New Play. It is frequently in 
critics’ lists of Best 100 Plays of 
All Time.
   Now the Ludlow based Here 
to There Productions are 
bringing this very special play 

to West Midlands audiences 
with an eight-show run at two 
separate theatres - Bromyard’s 
C o n q u e s t T h e a t r e a n d 
Ludlow’s Assembly Rooms.
   At Bromyard it’s booked for 
July 20th to 23rd, starting at 
7.30 every evening. Box office 
i s 0 1 8 8 5 4 8 8 5 7 5 o r 
www.Conquest-Theatre.co.uk
It then moves on to Ludlow for 
a July 27th to 30th run. Box 
o f f i c e 0 1 5 8 4 8 7 8 1 4 1 o r 
www.LudlowAssemblyRooms
.co.uk
   For more information, visit
www.Facebook.com/Here To 
There Productions or email 
rachel@HeroPR.com

THIS IS CLEOBURY 
MORTIMER!

Checking the location of new 
properties in the town before 
joining the Wine Walk, it 
struck me how very inaccurate 
some of the addresses estate 
agents offer can be. Some are 
downright daft, like Catherton 
Road, Kidderminster. No it’s 
not!
  The agents could do 
themselves some good by 
making it clear properties they 
say are in Kddy are in fact here 
in Cleobury.  I suspect some 
sales are lost because people 
are put off - where would you 
rather move to?
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Michael Coombes
Roofing & Building Maintenance.

Complete Re roofing, Roof repairs, Poin ng & Chimney repairs.
Slabbing & Brick work

Wall & Floor Tiling
Pain ng & Decora ng

Over 20 Years experience in the Cleobury area.

Call Michael on 07854 047413
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Homelands Residential Park. A special place in the quiet village of Chorley.

Homelands Residential Park is 
the most welcoming residential 
park I’ve visited. You drive in 
through a wooded entrance and 
the immediate impression is of 
cleanliness and colourful order. 
Forget the potholes you hope 
you’ve dodged on the way here 
through Shropshire’s road 
mess, this place is maintained 
with plain hard work and 
pride.
   The park currently occupies 
17 acres, part of the 100 or so 
acres that have been in the 
Home family’s ownership for 
100 years or so. Nobody seems 
to count such figures here, it’s 
the Home family’s place and 
has been as long as anyone can 
remember. There’s an aerial 
photo of the place long ago, 
when it was simply a caravan 
park, but it’s moved on with the 
times and is a lot more now.

   The first person to greet you 
in reception is Claire, one of the 
family and blessed with a 
winning smile as well as deep 
knowledge about the facilities 
available to those who decide to 
buy one of the very smart 
homes and opt for a quiet and 
relaxed life style. Sales are 
restricted to the Over 50s, to 

ensure peace and quiet and the 
home you buy is just that - your 
home. None of this having to 
move out for one month in the 
year, you are the home owner, 
full stop!
   So what is there beyond these 
clean streets and smart homes, 
Claire? ”We’ve got a fishing 
pool, allotments and 74 acres of 
woodland where you can walk 
t h e f o o t p a t h s . We c a n 
a c c o m m o d a t e e q u e s t r i a n 
interests too.” They’ve picked 
up on the idea of the Men’s 
Shed here in Cleobury (the 
Clarion is a favourite read) and 
are looking into the possibility 
of just such a shed on site. The 
message is that they are very 
approachable and willing to 
listen.
   The homes come from two 
highly regarded manufacturers 
and prospective customers can 
visit their factories and see 
them being made as well as 
viewing all the options on offer.
To show how flexible this 
service is, one couple moving to 
the UK selected their hmse and 
the specification and location. 
without actually visiting the 
park. They arrived about the 
time the home was delivered 
and lived in a caravan provided 
on site before moving in. And 
they are still here.
   It’s amazing how far afield 
their residents comes from, 
thanks to the interest via the 
w e b s i t e : 
www.homelandschorley.co.uk
They have people living here 
w h o ’ v e c o m e f r o m N e w 
Zealand, Australia, Europe and 
Cyprus. It’s a truly international 
operation.
   Sizes of homes range from 
compact to damned nearly 
huge - the biggest available is 

48 feet long x 20 feet wide, all 
delivered in 10 feet wide 
sections by truck. Getting a 
place that size through narrow 
Shropshire lanes is no minor 
challenge, but they do it. And if 
you get to walk around, you 
can see some of these big places 
sitting on a hillside site with a 
view across the farmland.

   The place has come through 
t h e t r i a l s o f C o v i d a n d 
Lockdown in one piece, the 
obvious advantage of a family 
business run by the family. The 
only employed person on site is 
Claire, a family member. And 
they are very busy, clearing 
sites for homes currently 
reserved until May 2023. From 
that date they will have a park 
residential home available for 
potential customers to come 
and stay on  site to see if it’s 
what they really want to 
commit to.
   And they bring business to 
Chorley, like Claire visiting The 
Duck Inn for Sunday lunch and 
finding four park residents 
eating and nine others had 
called and collected a takeaway. 
   It’s a great story about a 
family just getting it right and 
getting on with it. If you want 
to know more, call 01746 718145
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festival at theedge
Hopton Court, Cleobury Mortimer, 
Kidderminster DY14 0EF

15-17 July 2022
ton Court, Cleobury Mortimer, 

derminster DY14 0EF

Artists appearing include: 
BouZatina, Jim Causley,  
Peter Chand, Kate Corkery,  
Maria Credali, Keith Donnelly, 
Pauline Down, Nick Hart,  
Andy Harrop Smith,  
Michael Harvey, Cath Little,  
Hugh Lupton, Jack Lynch,  
Sarah  McQuaid, Jumana Moon,  
Jess Morgan, Abdullah Mufa, 
Rachel Murray, Belinda O’Hooley, 
Panic Family Circus, Gauri Raje, 
Raphael Rodan, Erik Sjøholm,  
Dovie Thomason, Liz Weir,  
with more to be announced.

Weekend and day tickets 
available, please see our 
website for details. 

“Amazing music, wonderful activities, excellent!”
“Lovely atmosphere, beautiful landscape.”

“Great festival… there’s nothing quite like it!”

Join us for superb storytelling, music, 
workshops, and much more, in beautiful 
South Shropshire

For more information: 

email: info@festivalattheedge.org
www.festivalattheedge.org
tel: 07544 044 126

FATE A5 Flyer 2022.indd   1 04/04/2022   14:02
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THE FESTIVAL AT THE EDGE
WITH

AN INTERNATIONAL 
STORYTELLING FESTIVAL

“No matter what our age, we never forget a great 
story.”
Now in its 29th year, this delightful festival takes 
place at Hopton Court from July 15th to the 17th.
   Festival at the Edge is a weekend event unique 
in the festival calendar as it brings together the 
finest storytellers from near and far, combined 
with the best established and emerging talents 
from the folk music world. It is a perfect antidote 
to the hustle and bustle of everyday life, and there 
are stories for all tastes and ages, whether you are 
into epic tales, ghost stories, local legends, or tales 
of wit and wisdom from around the world.
   This year’s exciting programme includes the 
wonderful Storyteller Dovie Thomason from 
America, who has Lakota, Plains Apache and Scot 
Traveller ancestry, Gauri Raje who lives in 
Scotland and hails from India sharing beautiful 
and evocative stories, the wonderful Michael 
Harvey from Wales, who will be sharing the 
classic Taliesin, the story of the Celtic world’s 
greatest bard, accompanied by the renowned 
singer and musician Pauline Down, plus many 
more great storytellers from near and far.
   A hearty feast of live music this year will include 
amongst others; the hugely popular Belinda O’ 
Hooley (who co-wrote and sang the theme tune to 
the BBC’s Gentleman Jack, with Heidi Tidow), the 
very talented writer and musician Jess Morgan 
from Norwich, multi-award winning singer, 
songwriter,  musician and proud Devonian Jim 
Causley, and the multi-talented Nick Hart whose 
work with the English folk song is rapidly gaining 
him a reputation as one of the most acclaimed 
artists of his generation.
   The festival prides itself on being a family 
friendly event and offers an exciting children’s 
programme for all ages in a variety of venues, 
providing tales, workshops, bedtime stories, and 
all-day activities in the Big Top Tent with festival 
regulars Panic Family Circus where children can 
learn amazing circus skills over the weekend. 
   Ticket Options include full weekend and daily 
tickets, with camping onsite as an added option. 
For a memorable weekend in spectacular 
surroundings, get yourself to the Festival at the 

Edge where your imagination is guaranteed to 
soar. 
  “It’s one of the highlights of the year, my 
favourite festival”. 
   “Definitely the friendliest festival going, and 
with such a wonderful fellowship of tale tellers”.
     “A beautiful festival-never fails to inspire me”.
Web- www.festivalattheedge.org 
Email- info@festivalattheedge.org 
Peter Chand

AND SIMON EVANS 
REMEMBERED

“An ordinary man with an extraordinary story.”
Storyteller Maria Credall explains:
   Like many thousands of others in World War 1, 
Simon was badly wounded both physically and 
mentally. But he was a man of optimism and drive 
and he managed to persuade the surgeons not to 
amputate his badly shot leg, and worked hard to 
recover from the gassing he had suffered. His 
story is one of hope. We follow Simon from the 
busy, noisy post war city of Birkenhead to the 
quiet restorative calm of the countryside around 
Cleobury Mortimer. He wrote a great deal about 
the positive effect the countryside had upon his 
physical and mental health in his five books and 
numerous published articles,  but the story we tell 
will also touch upon the very personal struggle of 
a man coming to terms with life after conflict.
   Working with the children and staff at Farlow 
CE School has been an absolute joy. Our 
performance was created collaboratively and the 
children have excelled themselves. They have 
learned how to remember and share traditional 
tales, shaping the stories, reaching the audiences 
and creating a show full of poignancy and 
laughter. Our story of Simon's life is woven 
together with traditional tales from all over the 
world and their messages of hope is just as 
relevant for audiences today as for those who sat 
by the fire listening to these same stories hundreds 
of years ago. We very much hope that our 
performance will entertain, inform and delight the 
people of Cleobury Mortimer and the area - after 
all, Simon Evans was their postman.
   "Letters Through Time" will premier on the 
Saturday morning at Festival at the Edge 
storytelling festival which takes place on 15th 
-17th July at Hopton Court. Storytellers and 
musicians from across the globe will be 
performing at the event.        Maria Credall 
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Florist for all occasions, specialising in wedding and 
funeral flowers 

Winner of the Matrimony Award 2020 Best Wedding Florist
Nominated for 2021 Matrimony Awards

  
Christmas workshops available

Email:clairebradley1@icloud.com
01299 270415 or 07980 580770

—
– —

—I’d be honoured to be the one to tell the 

Painter/Decorator
Christine Smith
Friendly, local, female 
professional. Any job 
considered: including 
Indoor/outdoor, walls, 
windows and doors, wallpaper 
& preparation. DBS checked.
Fairly priced. Free quotes. 
Call: 07977296335
E: clsartcontact@gmail.com

CARTERER’R’S ANTIQUESESS

We are looking to purchase all manner of 
anƟques, jewellery, coins, medals 

and curiosiƟes.

For a free valuaƟons kindly telephone
John Carter: 07779 311792

Or email: johnbarney743@gmail.com
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A small local business.

I am a qualified lawyer with over 30 
years experience offering a personal 
and approachable service. 

I undertake specialist will drafting, 
lasting powers of attorney, deputyship 
applications and probate. 

Contact Mandy Weston Phone 01299 405873 Mobile 07931 411733

Email mandy@westonswillsandprobate.co.uk Website www.westonswillsandprobate.co.uk

Address The Old Snuff Mill Warehouse, Park Lane, Bewdley, Worcestershire DY12 2EL
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Paul Harding                         Tree Services

Hollywaste Holiday Lets
Our 2 bedroom (ensuite) coƩage, sleeps up to 6 adults, situated in Hollywaste, Cleobury MorƟmer. Fully equipped kitchen, 

open plan living room with log burner, dining area and downstairs WC.  Includes Freesat and fast WiFi.  There are enclosed & open 
decking areas outside, to take advantage of the beauƟful countryside views, and a grassed area for outdoor games.

Open all year round and welcomes adults, children, 1 large dog or up to 2 small dogs

Discount of 10% available for locals simply quote “keepitlocal” at the checkout

Events we can accommodate:
StaycaƟons, Pamper weekends , ShooƟng weekends , Wedding venue, Minimoon stays, Stargazing weekends, 

Cookery weekends & events, Camping and caravan pitches are also available!
If you're interested in hiring our space or land for any event and Ɵme frame.

Tel: 07962 151322  Email: hollywasteholidaylets@gmail.com FB: hƩps://www.facebook.com/HollywasteHolidayCoƩage

Website: hƩps://hollywasteholidaylets.squarespace.com for more informaƟon
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Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News

THE 2,500 KILOMETRE CYCLE RIDE

Milly Pain and Christian Thomsen, two heroic
 cyclists with a big ambition.

Milly Pain and Christian Thomsen are on their 
way to Italy, by bicycle. They left Cleobury on 
June 4th and are headed for Penne in the middle 
of Italy. That’s where they had their last holiday 
with Milly’s dad, Graham Pain, who was lost to a 
combination of cancers last year.
   Their aim, as they pedal through eight 
countries, climbing an estimated 21,000 metres 
along the way, is to raise funds for the Guts UK 
charity, the only UK charity funding research into 
digestive diseases which affect the gut, liver and 
pancreas. That was the cause of Graham’s death, 
so you can understand the drive behind the 
journey. Guts UK also work with with the Less 
Survivable Cancers Taskforce.
   We heard from them on June 18th, when they 
were half way through the journey and 
approaching the Alps - that’s a huge natural 
barrier to tackle on a bicycle, but their efforts had 
raised £6,000 at that stage and their target of 
£10,000 looks attainable. They’ve been covering 
about 100 km a day, in 30 degrees of heat and 
Milly’s comment is “Amazing and fulfilling at the 
same time.” 
  They have Instagram and Facebook pages under 
the title @thecharitycouple - pedallingtopasta and 
there’s naturally a justgiving page to offer support 

a n d e n c o u r a g e m e n t i n t h i s g i a n t 
t a s k : w w. j u s t g i v i n g . c o m / f u n d r a i s i n g /
pedallingtopasta.
   It’s difficult to imagine a more worthy cause 
than this.

THE WINE WALK
This gentle social evening has become part of the 
social furniture of the town. Introduced to us by 
Heather Kippin, it was her experience of such an 
event in Hampshire that inspired her to suggest it 
as a fund raiser for the Friends of Saint Mary’s 
Church. Only Covid and its nasty threats could 
stop the Walk occurring, but this year it was back 
and the weather gods clearly wanted to make it 
welcome, providing a scorcher of a day with a 
balmy summer evening to follow. Ideal for 
walking around the town, discovering parts you 
might not have seen before and taking a glass of 
wine or cordial as you met new faces and just 
chatted in a relaxed style.
   I escorted Tina Hobin and newcomer to the 
town Richard Allman joined us. The first call was 
at Peter Blackburn’s, where he amused us with 
the story of just how what was meant to be a 
modest house grew as he found a way around the 
planning obstacles and finally convinced the 
grudging Powers That Be to let him have a cellar. 
On to Pete and Val Sniadowski’s in Tenbury Road, 
relative newcomers who are very happy to have 
found this community and its welcoming ways 
after moving in from Halesowen.
   David and Gabrielle Eve’s hillside location on 
Orchard End saw people disappearing from view 
in the verdant garden as we sipped another glass 
before hurrying slightly to Rae Luckett’s very new 
house in Rea View. Here was a lesson in how to 
make a small garden interesting, looking crowded 
but everyone smiling and admiring the place.
   It was another success for the Friends, who 
raised £510 to help with work on our Parish 
Church. Heather Kippin was there, walking the 
Walk with husband Chris and enjoying the work 
others now put in as she has retired from the 
committee. But she does keep an eagle eye open 
for wine bargains through the year, to keep the 
success coming. 

SILLY BITS 
My daughter wanted a pet spider for her 
birthday. The pet shop had some, but they 
were £70 each! I got one cheaper off  the web. 
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CARDS, GIFTS, HOMEWARE, HARDWARE AND EVERYDAY ESSENTIALS! 

Friendly Staff, and a great range of stock with prices to match! 
If you need it, and you want it! We’ve probably got it! 
Pop inside before you pop online!  
18 High Street, Cleobury Mortimer 
Tel: 01299 489590 
Email: cleoburrs.onthehighstreet@gmail.com 

Like our Facebook page CLEOBURRS 
Keep up to date with the latest products!

Rachel Siddall  DipCFHP, MPSPract

Footcare in the privacy of your own 
home:

Nail trimming
Ingrowing toenails
Corn removal
Thickening nails
Callus reducƟon 
Verruca treatment 
DiabeƟc foot care

Foot Health
PracƟƟoner

07478 007913
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St Mary’s Cleobury Mortimer

–
–

–
–

–

–
–

St Michael and All Angels’, Hopton Wafer

–
–

St George’s, Milson

–
–

St Mary’s, Neen Savage

–
–

All Saints’, Neen Sollars

–
–

–
–

 
MARY’S

Mary’s –
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   All Aspects of carpentry work undertaken

  Level 3 City & Guilds in Carpentry & Joinery, 20 years of experience

   Tel: 07854 032750                   Email: duncpearce1@gmail.com

♦

16 Church Street, Cleobury Mortimer, Kidderminster 
DY14 8BX 

Tel: 01299 270012
Email: cleoburyopticians@outlook.com 

♦
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Simon Morton in the Garden. 

Making Time To Garden
For various reasons, I'm currently in the 

thick of a particularly hectic spell. Work, family 
and the general act of living are consuming 
more time than I seem to have available. I'm not 
complaining; it's just there seems to be more ebb 
than flow in my schedule of late, and, well, the 
timing is a tad unfortunate.

Why? Because this is a distinctly fraught 
time in the gardening year:

- The seeds you sowed in the greenhouse 
are now pleading to be planted out

- At the same time, grass growth has gone 
into overdrive, meaning your lawn 
resembles the Serengeti 

- Oh, and the weeds have decided 2022 is 
their year - the year where they stake 
their claim to every bloody bare patch of 
soil. 

I've tried shaking my fist at each of these 
challenges while howling at the moon, but it 
doesn't seem to make much difference.

There is, however, one trick I have up my 
sleeve. Feel free to borrow this 'get out of jail 
free' card should you ever find yourself in 
similar time-constrained straits – simple utter 
the word 're-wilding'. 

Re-wilding as an approach to horticulture is 
very much 'on trend' with the garden 
fashionistas and basically entails letting your 
garden return to its natural state (weeds, 
unkempt grass, and a general sense of chaos 
from what I can make out). As if to prove my 
point, the top prize winner at this year's Chelsea 
Flower Show was a garden created around the 
re -wi ld ing concept ( comple te wi th a 
tumbledown shed and artificial beaver dam - 
no, really). To my amateur eyes, it was 'nice' 
without being particularly groundbreaking or 
beautiful, but it got those 'in the know' very 
excited. If they took around my garden, 
especially the borders currently overrun with 
bindweed, they'd wet themselves. 

You can pop the gold medal in the post, 

Monty et al.
The paradox of having little to no spare time 

to spend in the garden is that it's all the more 
special when you do manage to steal a few 
minutes outside. These are magic moments - the 
joy of being head down in the border, armed 
with nothing more than an ancient radio, a 
snoozing labrador and my trusty (and rusty) 
trowel are very special. By the same token, 
sometimes it's simply about giving yourself 
permission to plonk down in the middle of your 
(admittedly weed-infested) lawn and just take a 
breather. 

Do nothing.
Listening to the wind move through the 

trees, watching a bird tear back and forth 
between the feeder and its nest, or catching a 
whiff of something lovely - each is a salve to the 
busy mind. We should all try to take a moment 
to breathe it all in and enjoy the remarkable 
sense of calm as it inevitably descends. After a 
few goes, you realise it's not the amount of 
downtime you manage to squeeze out of your 
schedule, it's the quality of it. 

Still not convinced? OK - think about this. A 
spare thirty minutes can be used in a whole 
bunch of ways:

- You could watch an episode of a soap
- Squeeze a quick pint in at the pub
- Or, at the risk of oversharing, enjoy a 

'special cuddle' with the love of your life 
(twice?). 

All of those options are lovely, but if you're 
looking for real tranquillity and a sense of well-
being, half an hour in the garden at one with the 
weather, flowers, and weeds is tough to beat.

So my advice, especially at this time of year, 
is to take a moment. Take a breather. And take 
note of the extraordinary stuff that nature 
surrounds us with every day. It'll blow your 
mind (and it's certainly better for your sense of 
calm than an episode of Eastenders).

Simon Morton
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Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News

THE BREAKFAST 
CLUB

The Reverend Joe Simons 
speaker at our June meeting, 
did not recount a Damascene 
moment which led him to faith. 
It was more of a gradual 
realisation over years that he 
had a calling.
   He comes from a family of 
high flyers, professors, head 
teachers, and it was assumed 
that he would follow a teaching 
or academic path. But as the 
black sheep of the family he 
trained to become a chartered 
surveyor and worked for 43 
years n the retail sector, with 
Boots, Morrisons and Sketchley 
amongst his employers.
   His anecdotes were very 
amusing, particularly those 
from his time with Sketchley. 
One of their London branches 
was pretentiously called ‘Jeeves 
of Belgravia’ and was more of a 
wardrobe than a dry cleaners. 
Rich customers very often 
couldn’t be bothered to collect 
their items and at the end of 
every year Sketchley had to sell 
unclaimed items at Brixton 
market, following which locals 
could be seen sporting Armani 
suits and Gucci leather jackets 
bought at a fraction of their 

original cost. He alsoonve met 
the Queen and was literally 
rendered speechless, he was so 
overwhelmed.
   His life has not been without 
tragedies and slowly with the 
gentle help and listening skills 
of others, the anger and 
b i t t e r n e s s h e f e l t w a s 
channelled to acceptance, a 
p o s i t i v e o u t l o o k a n d a 
Christian faith. Too old to go to 
theological college (!) he felt 
very fortunate to secure a 
training place with Ashley Buck 
here at St Mary’s in Cleobury 
Mortimer.
   The club meets on the second 
Tuesday of the month at the 
G o l f C l u b . F o r m o r e 
i n f o r m a t i o n c a l l A n g e l a 
Drennan on CM 270636.
Diane Waddington

FLICKS IN THE 
STICKS

On Saturday July 16th, we will 
be showing The Conspirator, a 
thought-provoking film by 
Robert Redford which tells the 
story of the trial of Mary Surrat 
(Robin Wright) , the only 
woman charged with being a 
c o - c o n s p i r a t o r i n t h e 
assassination of Abraham 
Lincoln along with seven men. 

 Surrat owned a boarding 

house where John Wilkes-Booth 
and the other conspirators, 
including her son John, met to 
plan killing Lincoln, the vice 
president and the secretary of 
state. The nation turns against 
her and lawyer Frederick Aiken 
(James McAvoy) reluctantly 
agrees to defend her. Aiken 
comes to realize that Mary may 
be innocent and being used as 
bait to capture her son, who is 
still at large.
   Robert Hodge

CLOWS TOP  
VICTORY HALL

The Committee are pleased to 
announce that the new roof has 
now been installed, providing a 
much improved environment. 
Chairman, Steve Woodison, 
said: “Now that we have 
completed the project, we move 
on to other projects, with a user 
friendly facility.”
   A number of events are 
already booked: on July 15th, 
Remi Harr is re turn with 
another music extravaganza. 
Tickets can be obtained from 
YardbirdArts@gmail.com.
   The Hall is available for hire 
via the contact details on 
Facebook or by contacting 
07379 959 895 or 07738 014884.  
Nigel Caldicott
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HIS & HERS
Dog Grooming Parlour

All breeds and 
Cross breeds professionally 
Trimmed and Groomed

 J. A. Guest
Tel: 07790 796 027

S. L. CARTER
PROFESSIONAL PAINTER AND 

DECORATOR

PLASTERING, TILING, COVING AND 
GLAZING

CLEOBURY MORTIMER

TEL: 01299 272868

MOBILE: 07815 483 029

More Clarion Smalls

Washing Machine 
Repairs and Sales 

JULIAN BREAKWELL 
Telephone 07791 633 746 

Repairs to all makes, including 
Bosch, Hoover, Zanussi and 

Hotpoint 
NO CALL OUT CHARGE 
FIXED LABOUR COST

“Forest schools”

Hi everyone, don’t forget that we 
are still collecting soft toys and 
teddies to be sent to the less 

fortunate.
So drop them off in Market Hall 

please.
Many thanks for your help.

Collections4charities.com 07976307889
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MRS GRUMPY

I read that Kim Kardashion is now a 
billionaire based on the fact that she has a big 
bum. I've got one of those but it has never 
earned me a penny...
   Boris was so unhappy about Passport Office 
delays that he threatened to 'Privatise the a**e' 
out of them'. But, not being a 'details' person, 
he didn't seem to be aware that the areas 
causing problems, namely the call centre and 
scanning sections, are already privatised and 
run by a French company. That being the case, 
surely he should have been threatening to 
'Publicise' etc them. Still, mustn't let the facts 
get in the way of a good rant... 
   However, he survived the confidence vote 
and hailed it as a 'decisive victory'. This will 
not be welcome news to a group of some 40 
disaffected MP's including our own Philip 
Dunne who met for a discussion in an £8 
million Chelsea townhouse and then moved 
on to a private dining room in a trendy pub 
where they scoffed £24 cod and asparagus 
suppers. Not sure what they might have been 
discussing and it doesn't seem to have 
worked but clearly they are in touch with the 
problems facing the average voter.
  At the same time as the above vote, the 
Golborne Link which was to connect HS2 at 
Wigan to the West coast main line and 
services to Scotland was quietly scrapped. As 
HS2 should really only be called HS1.5 after 
the previous scrapping of the eastern arm, 
perhaps we are now down to HS1.25. I 
wonder where it will all end. (not at the West 
Coast main line obviously...)
  'You read it here first' Dept 
   (1)... Several months ago, you may recall 
that this column was unhappy about a 
'transitioning' person being allowed to enter a 
female school swimming championship (and 
win) and suggested setting up a separate class 
for these individuals. FINA, the world 
swimming adminis trators have now 
announced that those in this situation should 
not be allowed to compete in women's events 

and are looking at a separate competition 
category...
   (2). Some time ago, it was also suggested 
here that local businesses could 'adopt' a 
pothole and use it for advertising purposes. 
Guess what? - In Johannesburg, local 
companies can now repair potholes and spray 
their logos on to the restored surface. So far, 
around 100,000 potholes have been fixed in 
this way although some claim that this allows 
the Local Authority to avoid its obligations by 
outsourcing the work. Does this sound 
familiar??. As you can see from both of the 
above examples, where the 'Clarion' leads, the 
World follows (eventually).
   More madness from the Beeb...The victim of 
a rape by a transgender attacker had agreed to 
go home with 'him' but changed her mind 
when she saw he was still in possession of a 
full set of 'Gentlemans Equipment'. He then 
proved it was in full working by raping her. 
In her statement, she referred to him as a 'he' 
but the BBC diversity team changed all these 
references to a 'they' to avoid 'misgendering' 
the attacker. What a shame they didn't show 
similar consideration to the victim. This 
incident has caused a storm of protest and the 
BBC complaints unit is expected to rule on it 
shortly. 
   And more extreme wokeism fron the good 
old US of A...'Diversity Activists' in Arizona 
ended up in a pickle recently after 
denouncing a disc jockey due to perform at 
the local school for wearing 'blackface' and 
accused the school PTA of racism. Their 
argument was somewhat undermined when it 
transpired that the person in question was in 
fact.....black. The DJ expressed astonishment 
at the accusation and said 'Was I not black 
e n o u g h ? ' . T h e l o c a l s c h o o l d i s t r i c t 
representative was less amused saying that 
'This hateful nonsense has to stop’.

Ariadne J. Grumpy
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E.PURSLOW & SON LTD 
Stone, Gravel, Cement Supplies 

Approved Coal Merchant 
Calor Gas Stockists 

Tarmacadam Specialists 
Car Parks and Driveways 

Constructed. 
TEL: 01299 270314

 

    

 

Freeview aerials fitted and distributed around the house. 
 

Freesat box, dish, and cable supplied and fitted. One off 
payment, No contract or subscription required. 

 

Extra points, Repairs, New fits, Set ups, Multi room. 
 
 

 

All work is carried out by a Local, fully qualified and 
insured installer. 

 
 

 

01299 270007 or 07970 675728 

TOTAL PROPERTY 
MAINTENANCE

Fireplaces built for mul fuel burning stoves,
Plastering, Building & General Maintenance

Rob Taylor
    Mobile: 07944 074540             Landline:01299 832734

Email@ rptbuilding@hotmail.co.uk
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THE SOCIAL CALENDAR

The Men’s Shed officially opens to welcome chaps of all ages. 

The Running Club’s 10Km Run. A big event

–

“Letters through Time” featuring Farlow Primary School at Festival at the Edge
Cleobury Country Farmers Market, in and around St Mary’s Church

Flicks in the Sticks features “The Conspirator” PAGE 43

Reza’s renowned “Art”  performed at Ludlow Assembly Rooms. PAGE 27

AND LOOKING AHEAD TO AUGUST…..

“The Burwarton Show” the biggest one

–

Drop in at St Mary’s church to chat and 
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Stove Installations, Service and Repair
All solid fuel wood burners and boilers supplied and installed
Chimneys relined and twin wall systems built
Chimney Pots, Cowls, Carbon Monoxide alarms and Air Bricks fitted
All Stoves and Fires serviced including chimney sweep
Hetas Landlord Safety Certificates

Tel:   01299 272712  Mbl: 07807 343006
email: info@rweaversservices.co.uk

.....

Family run business of 30 years, call us for a free no 
obligaƟon quote

Finance available, buy now and pay later

5 Lupin Works, Worcester Road, Kidderminster DY10 1JR
Phone: 01562 822855 – Email: sales@twshq.com
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LACON CHILDE SCHOOL

     Lacon Childe School, Love Lane, Cleobury Mor mer, DY14 8PE        Tel. 01299 270312           email  admin@lacon childe.org.uk

the future begins here
Headteacher: Darren Reynolds
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Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News

PROSTATE CANCER
Just a reminder that we have 
a very active Support Group 
for men suffering this, the 
most common cause of 
cancer deaths in the Over 50s. 
The most important point to 
remember is that if you get 
treatment early, it can be 
c u r e d b y a r a n g e o f 
treatments. 
   The Group have a meeting 
at Kidderminster Town Hall 
on Tuesday the 19th of this 
month. The doors open at 
7.00 and if you have concerns 
or just want to know more, 
y o u ’ l l b e w e l c o m e . D r 
S t e p h e n A l l e n w i l l b e 
speaking about the ‘Current 
Treatment Pathway.’
   This is a very helpful and 
understanding group and 
great to know if you have 
any problem or doubts.

SEVERN HOSPICE 
CRAFT GROUP

The Craft Group of the 
Severn Hospice Support 
Group have a stand at the 
Burwarton Show, selling their 
crafts. Please call in and take 
a look at the wonderful 
things they are producing. 
4th August is the date for 
your diary.
Rosemary Abbiss

LACON CHILDE FETE
A brand new event, Lacon 
Childe School are holding a 
fete on Thursday the 7th of 
this month. It starts at 4.30 
and will run on until 7.00, so 
an ideal family event.
   Expect lots of carnival fun 
and games, a dog show, craft 
stalls and live entertainment. 
Games are 50p a go, there 
will be loads of prizes to be 
won and admission is free. 

DODDINGTON
Thank you to everyone (all 
150-200!) who visited, or 
c o n t r i b u t e d t o , o u r 
e x h i b i t i o n . W e w e r e 
delighted by how many 
people v is i ted and the 
positive feedback received. 
There is clearly an appetite 
for loca l h is tory to be 
available and we are keen to 
play our part in that. In the 
short term, we are sorting 
through the exhibits and will 
create Doddington Scrapbook 
Number 5 to add to the four 
created by Eric Russell; all of 
these will be on display at 
our future events, or by 
request. We are also excited 
that we've been granted 
£10,000 by The National 
Lottery Heritage Fund to 
develop a heritage and 
restoration project at St 
John's. This is made possible 
thanks to National Lottery 
players, and we hope it will 
lead to us having local 
history and other information 
available all the time in St 
John’s. Meanwhile, two of 
our windows are to be 
repaired starting in July, 
t h a n k s t o g r a n t s f ro m 
Ironmongers’ Company, 
R o w l a n d s T r u s t a n d 
Shropshire Historic Churches 
Trust -  it is great to know 
that all these grant bodies 
believe in the importance of 
repairing St John’s and 
making it fit for visitors and 
worshippers a l ike . The 
church is open every day 
from 10am – 5pm and even 
without the exhibition it is 
worth a visit – please do drop 
in. Meanwhile, we’ll be 
serving Afternoon Teas at the 
Village Hall on 20th August 

from 2.30pm.  For up to date 
news follow us on Facebook: 
@StJohnsDoddington, or 
c h e c k o u r w e b s i t e : 
www.achurchnearyou.com/
c h u r c h / 1 0 5 0 5 / E m a i l : 
stjohnsdoddington@gmail.co
m Celia Gibb 01584 318036

THE READING 
GROUP

A modest gathering of seven 
readers in June reached 
unusual unanimous harmony 
i n p r a i s e o f E l i z a b e t h 
Speller ’s ‘The Return of 
Captain John Emmett’. The 
story of a man back from the 
horror of battle and more in 
World War One, whose 
apparent suicide puzzles his 
old comrade and sparks a 
private investigation. It 
would be wrong to reveal the 
outcome here and possibly 
spoil the opportunity for 
Clarion readers to pick up the 
b o o k a n d p u z z l e f o r 
themselves . Unanimous 
p r a i s e i s a h i g h 
recommendation.
   Our July read is Brit 
Bennett’s ‘The Vanishing 
Half’ that tells the story of 
twin sisters who leave home, 
split off to each go their own 
way and meet again years 
later. We will share views on 
the story when we meet in 
the library at 7.30 on Monday 
the 18th                Jim Reynolds

SILLY BIT 
A teddy bear working on a 
building site finds his pick 
has been stolen, so he goes 
t o t h e f o r e m a n a n d 
complains. 
   The foreman says: “Oh 
sorry, I forgot to tell you, 
today’s the day the teddy 
b e a rs h av e t h e i r p i ck 
nicked.” 
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Cleobury Community Hub 
Coffee Shop, Climb61, Youth Events   

   Mondays - 9:30am - 8pm 
	 Tuesdays - 9:30am - 9pm  

	     Fridays - 9:30am - 5:30pm 

The CCH continues to be the Hub of the community it was intended for, as we have had 
more young people through the door for both ‘Hub Youth’ and climbing at Climb61. It has 
also seen a growth in our regular coffee shop attendance and Ladies Night @ Climb61. 
We continue to offer a place for all people within the community and there are a growing 
number of groups using the coffee shop space as well as a small number of ad hoc 
birthday parties for both Climb61 and the soft play area.


FOCUS ON: Families  

What a privilege it is to show hospitality to those in need and this has never been 

highlighted nationally (in our lifetime) as it has been since the 24th February. The 

Cleobury community has been incredible in opening homes and businesses to 

Ukrainian families and we at the CCH want to continue that hospitality. Mondays 
12-3pm and the last Tuesday of the month from 5:30-7:30pm there is an opportunity 

for Ukrainian families to meet up and have a coffee, chat and even a climb. Please 

spread the word. The first Tuesday evening is Tuesday 26th July. 

Let’s continue to be hospitable to all who come to make this area their home and 

also to those passing through.  

Don’t forget our regular activities: 

Mondays - Coffee Shop, Rock Tots, Soft Play, Kids Climbing Club, Youth Climbing Club, Climb61   	     

	      Bouldering. 
Tuesdays - Coffee Shop, Climb61 Bouldering, Soft Play 
Wednesdays - Hub Youth - Wed 11th first one of May (alternate weeks) 

Thursdays - Hub Youth - Thurs 5th first one of May (alternate weeks) Ladies Night (9th June) 
Fridays - Coffee Shop, Climb61 Bouldering, Soft Play 

Climb61 June Session Times - To book: www.smyp.org.uk 
Mondays   1:15pm-2:45pm 
Tuesdays - 9:30am-11am, 11:15am-12:45pm, 2:15pm-3:45pm, 4pm-5:30pm, 
	 	 5:45pm-7:15pm, 7:30pm-9pm 
Fridays -   9:30am-11am, 11:15am-12:45pm, 2:15pm-3:45pm, 4pm-5:30pm 
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CLEOBURY SEAFOOD & FREEZER CENTRE
6 Newhouse Farm - Tenbury Road - Cleobury Mortimer

01299 271345
Ready Meals
We stock a wide range of ready meals, from the ordinary to the extra ordinary !
Plus a range of Vegetarian, Gluten Free and Vegan meals.

Mr Dave’s
Meat, Chicken, Prawn and Vegetarian Balti, Madras Curry
Mr Dave’s extra large naan, plain and garlic & coriander.
Fish
Cod, Haddock, Plaice fillets, Sea bass, Lemon sole, Cod Loins, Smoked Haddock.
Battered & breaded fish fillets. Young’s Jumbo Cod Fish Fingers.(Very Popular)
Seafood
Raw king Prawns, Squid, , whitebait, cooked tiger prawns, scallops, seafood cocktail.
Hot & Spicy Prawns, Breaded Cod & Plaice Goujons

New Fish Cakes Thai Style Cod & Prawn, Smoked Haddock, Mozzarella & Spring Onion,
Sea Bass, Cod, Lime & Ginger.
Fruit and Vegetables
Potato Products
Bannister Jacket Potatoes, Oven chips, Sweet Potato Fries Twister Fries, Hash Browns, Spicy Wedges

Chicken Products
Southern Fried Breaded Chicken Steaks, Breaded Chicken Goujons, Chicken Nuggets, Chicken
Bites.
Gateaux for all occasions
BENNETTS ICE CREAM

Opening Times   9am to 4.30pm Mon to Friday. Saturday 9am to 12
Visit our web site   www.cleoburyfreezercentre.co.uk

                                                         

Rubber, Fibreglass & Felt
Re poinƟng & Chimney Repairs
Fascias & GuƩering

Take advantage of our offer: Replace your flat roof Making EPDM (rubber) your 
choice for a long lasƟng, weatherproof & high slip resistant membrane, with a 

lifespan of 50 years, get it for the same price as felt, which only carries a 10 year 
guarantee!

Replace your flat roof with EPDM (rubber) & add a skylight or lantern, 
giving extra light to your room starƟng from as liƩle as £400!!

Freephone 0800 0855277 * 07538 471274
Www.onestop roofing.co.uk
onestoproofinguk@gmail.com

Family business est. 35 years.
All repair work undertaken
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Love to Learn – Learn to Love 

 Outdoor play areas     •  Small family atmosphere 
 Kind – Inspire – Nurturing – Learning – Eco-friendly -Teamwork 

www.kinlet.shropshire.sch.uk  admin@kinlet.shropshire.sch.uk 
Telephone: 01299 841210 

 

KINLET
BOOK YOUR
MOT WITH US

Clarion Clippings  -  The Local News

A M Plumbing & Heating

*General plumbing

*Bathrooms

*Hot water cylinders

*Central heaƟng

*OŌec approved

*Oil boilers

*Servicing

*Power flushing

Call Today: 07565 181554
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Let’s Beat the Scammers                                                                      Nigel Reid

Now we are in July and summer, we could be 
forgiven for remembering a song written by 
Ray Dorset the lead singer of Mungo Jerry, 
celebrating the carefree days of summer 
nearly 50 years ago!  Sadly carefree is not a 
universal term we can use these days, when 
for many reasons we have to have a 
he ightened awareness o f the many 
unscrupulous scammers that find increasing 
ways of trying to defraud us.  While these 
articles are labelled, “Beat the Scammers” one 
has to admit that beating them is better 
described as keeping them at bay.  Nearly 
every week, this writer has at least half a 
dozen examples of a mixture of email, 
telephone or internet related scams.  It’s very 
encouraging to see social media picking up 
on this and for those of you who can access 
emails or the likes of Facebook, Twitter, Next 
Door and other interactive sites, we are 
seeing a build up of examples and warnings 
from our friends, families and neighbours.  
These are not to be ignored and as I have 
stressed in the past, the level of sophistication 
of some of these scams is so high, it is hard to 
differentiate between what appears to be a 
genuine message from a respected source and 
the start of a scam.   The best test is to follow 
the guidance that says, If you get a call, email 
or text etc that you are not expecting, then 
STOP, CHECK, CONFIRM before responding 
to any request.  Genuine organisations 
whether it’s a Government agency such as 
DVLA, DHS, HMRC will never ask you for 
personal details, which may lead you to 
disclosing your bank details.  Genuine 
Financial organisations such as Banks, 
Building Societies will usually include 
something like your post code in the message 
that would indicate that they already have 
business with you.  HOWEVER, always test 
the message by looking at what we call the 
‘header’ of a message.  Eg, it may look like 
the sender is Lloyds Bank and your name or 

email is in the To: line.  But test it by clicking 
on the ‘header’ which opens it up and shows 
the real name of the sender.  LLOYDS BANK 
may open as jenny542@gmail.com or 
something that does not look remotely like 
the real organisation.  As always the rule of 
thumb is never reply or click on anything in 
the main body of the email as it could take 
you directly to a scam.  The same goes for 
telephone calls from a number you don’t 
recognise, be very careful how you answer 
these.  It may sound rude, but I usually pick 
up the call and say nothing, not even Hello.  
In many cases the caller will also say nothing 
and then disconnect. This is a good sign that 
you just avoided a scam.  If you have a 
mobile or home telephone, it’s good practice 
to create a list of genuine contacts with their 
name related to a phone number that you 
know is genuine. This includes your Bank, 
Building Society etc.  Scammers can create 
fake phone numbers but not genuine ones. 
Finally there is a lot of incoming email 
activity warning the recipient that their 
AntiVirus program needs to be renewed. 
Usually it refers generically to just ‘Your Anti 
virus’ but sometimes refers to Norton 
AntiVirus which many users install. If you 
get such a message, check your computer to 
see if your subscription has really expired or 
get someone you trust to do it for you. 
Chances are it is still valid and you have just 
saved yourself from disclosing credit or debit 

card details to a scammer. 

There are many genuine sites that provide 

advice on a weekly or even daily basis about 

all these crimes and more.  I would highly 

recommend that you sign up and stay up to 

date.  You will be STAYING AWARE & SAFE 

& PROTECTING yourself.  A good starting 

p o i n t i s  h t t p s : / / w w w. t a k e f i v e -

stopfraud.org.uk.   Enjoy the Summer.

Nigel
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ARE YOU LOOKING FOR

Independent Financial Advice?

Consequential Planning are your local independent financial advisers. We have a highly 

qualified team with extensive experience in all aspects of financial planning. We can  

offer help and advice on investments, pensions, protection and mortgages.

Telephone 01299 407128  

to arrange a free financial review or visit:

www.cnsq.co.uk

FI
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Type to enter text
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The Worcestershire Chimney Sweep
Tradi onal & Power Sweeping Services 
Cer fied Chimney Sweep 
Insurance Recognised cer ficate issued 

M: 07752 116629     T: 01584 781358     E: lostcity5@hotmail.co.uk

www.theworcestershirechimneysweep.co.uk

A safe and easy to use alternaƟve for logs for both wood stoves and open fires

buy online at www.burningblocks.co.uk

Easy to light / roaring fire in under 5 mins
Easy to stack / 10kg packs 
High heat / similar to coal on output
Each briqueƩe lasts over an hour 
Low moisture / 8% moisture maximum
Store undercover

Discount for local 
delivery quote: 

“family10” at the
checkout

UK wide 
delivery available,

aprox. 2 days

For more informaƟon:
Email: burningblocks@gmail.com Website: www.burningblocks.co.uk FB: hƩps://www.facebook.com/burningblocksbriqueƩes
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The Town Council Report

’

We are pleased to support the ‘Love Cleobury’ initiative.  Throughout 2022 and into 2023 we 
will be inviting you all to contribute to the ‘Love Cleobury’ initiative developed in conjunction 
with St. Mary’s Church which is asking this community to support and care for ALL who live 
here.  Look out for the logo as this initiative develops. 
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Collect the Clarion in Cleobury from: Select and Save Grocery, Londis Store, Cleoburrs, Cleobury Cafe, The 
Severn Hospice Shop, Mid Counties Co-op, Purslows, and The Library.
Out in Cleobury Country at: Heath Farm Meats, Bagginswood;  Clee Hill Stores; Clows Top Stores; The 
Sun and Slipper, Mamble; Hopton Bank Service Station; ; Ludlow Library; Mahorall Cider Farm; The 
Colliers Cafe & Shop, Rock; The Fighting Cocks, Stottesdon; The Duck Inn, Chorley; The Live and Let Live, 
Neen Sollars; The Eagle and Serpent, Kinlet; Parker Motors, Ditton Priors.
Copies are also available from the Parish Churches in: Cleobury Mortimer, Bayton, Doddington, Hopton 
Wafers, Milson, Neen Savage and Neen Sollars.
Missed your Clarion? Cleobury Mortimer Library keeps the current month’s copy on file and all back 
issues are available to read as pdfs from www.cleoburyclarion.co.uk.

DEADLINE FOR THE AUGUST ISSUE: JULY 22nd. CONTRIBUTORS PLEASE NOTE 
THAT THIS IS THE LAST POSSIBLE DATE TO RECEIVE REPORTS.

Editor and Advertising Sales: Jim Reynolds, 4 Childe Road, Cleobury Mortimer, Shropshire 
DY14 8PA. Telephone: 01299 270642 Mobile: 07410 977 212

E-Mail: editor@cleoburyclarion.co.uk  or uncle.jim@icloud.com
The Clarion On The Web: www.cleoburyclarion.co.uk

Printed by Badger Print and Design of Shifnal, 01952 730511

Community Contacts for Clarion Readers

CEMETERY ADMINISTRATOR Theresa Ray 07703 965 064 theresa.25016@hotmail.co.uk

CLEOBURY COUNTRY CENTRE 01299 272300 In Love Lane, 9 to 5 Mon to Fri.

CLEOBURY DENTAL PRACTICE 01299 271747 www.cleoburydental.co.uk

CLEOBURY CARERS Michelle 01743 341995 carerssupport@shropshire.gov.uk

CLEOBURY COMPASSIONATE COMMUNITIES Katja Jones 07966 080111 Tuesday and Thursday at the Medical Centre

CLEOBURY MORTIMER LIBRARY  01299 272301 Open 9 to 7 Mon, 9 to 5 Tues/Fri  and 10 to 1 Sat.

LOCAL POLICE PC Wayne 
Strangwood

07773 054 587 wayne.strangwood@westmercia.pnn.police.uk

CLEOBURY MORTIMER GUIDES Fiona McCallum 07805 737 555

CLEOBURY MORTIMER SCOUTS Lowri Hughes cleoburybeavers@gmail.com

CRIMESTOPPERS 0800 555 111 Free Police contact. Talk in confidence, to report any 
crime.

DOMESTIC VIOLENCE HELPLINE 0800 783 1359 Women’s Aid, 24 Hour support:

HOME FROM HOSPITAL 01584 878046 Help over the first weeks back home from Age UK

MARKET HALL Kim 01299 272732 markethall@cleobury.org.uk

MEDICAL CENTRE 01299 270209 Out of surgery hours, use the Shrop Doc Service. 

SHROP DOC 111 Service available evenings and weekends

THE MEN’S SHED Pete Blackburn 07776 243 584 petblack@me.com

THE PHARMACY 01299 270219 Closes for half day on Saturday. Delivers prescriptions

ST ELIZABETH’S CATHOLIC CHURCH Angela Flowers 01299 270318 Sunday Mass at 9.00am

NIGHTINGALE NURSING FUND Rosemary Abbiss 01746 718451

TOWN COUNCIL Clerk Matthew 
Sheehan

01299 271154 Cleobury Country Centre 9 to 2 pm, Mon to Fri. 
www.cleobury.org.uk. Council meets in the Centre on the 
first Monday of the month

POST OFFICE 01299 270211 In the Select and Save Grocery Store, Church Street

SAINT MARY’S YOUTH PROJECT Mark Greaves 07828 116810 mark.stmarys@live.co.uk

SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL 0345 678 9000

SOUTH SHROPSHIRE YOUTH FORUM 01584 874922

VOLUNTARY CAR SCHEME 01299 666119 Mandy Smith

WASTE DISPOSAL 0345 678 9007 The contractor is Veolia

WATER SUPPLY EMERGENCIES Severn Trent 0800 783 4444

NEWLIFE CHURCH Pastor E Stirrup 01562 630595 Sunday services at 10.30
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